NASHVILLE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING THURSDAY, AUGUST 16, 2018

ATTENDANCE: Council members present – President Charles B. King, Vice-President Jane Gore, Councilmember Alisha Gredy, Councilmember Arthur Omberg and Councilmember Dave Rudd. Also in attendance – Town Manager Scott Rudd, Utility Manager Sean Cassiday, Administration Manager Phyllis Carr, Police Chief Ben Seastrom, Town Attorney Jim Roberts, Clerk-Treasurer Brenda Young and Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Debbie Ferry.

COUNCIL BUSINESS – 6:30pm

1) CALL TO ORDER by Councilmember King at 6:30pm.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

President King asked all in attendance to rise and recite the Pledge of Allegiance. After the pledge, President King reported that local business man and county resident Andy Rogers passed away this morning. He asked that they all remember him in their thoughts and prayers.

3) ROLL CALL by Clerk-Treasurer Young.

4) APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

Administration Manager Carr asked that Jeff Tatham be added under Audience Communications. Town Attorney Roberts asked that the Historical Preservation Ordinance be considered on the agenda. Councilmember Rudd asked that Town Attorney Roberts review zoning changes. Councilmember Gredy made a motion to approve the agenda with the additions. Councilmember Omberg seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

5) NOTES TO NOTE

President King announced that the bridge on St. Road 135 N in Morgantown will be closed for two days in 2020. INDOT will make a run around the bridge which will allow for through traffic while they repair the bridge.

President King reported that tomorrow will be Town Manager Rudd's last day with the Town of Nashville as he has taken a position with the State of Indiana as the Director of Broadband Opportunities. President King thanked Town Manager Rudd for what he has done for the Town.

6) APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES - 7-19-18 MEETING

Councilmember Omberg made a motion to approve the minutes of the 7-19-18 meeting as presented. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

7) ACCOUNTS PAYABLE VOUCHERS

Councilmember Omberg made a motion to approve the accounts payable voucher registers for the period of 7-13-18 to 7-31-18 and for the period of 8-01-18 to 8-09-18. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. Vice-President Gore advised that she reviewed the claims this month. All were unanimously in favor.

Councilmember Omberg made a motion to pay the following invoices: Fleet Management Card for gas in the amount of \$3,643.96, and for the water CIP project pending receipt of funds: Beam Longest and Neff in the amount of \$26,724.38, Reed and Sons Construction, Inc. in the amount of \$81,644.90

Utility Supply Company, Inc. in the amount of \$969.90, and Utility Supply Company, Inc. in the amount of \$3,178.01. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

8) COMMUNICATIONS

A. WRITTEN

None submitted.

B. AUDIENCE

• BOB KIRLIN -- REQUEST FOR FUNDING THE BROWN COUNTY PLAY-HOUSE

Bob Kirlin, Chairman of the Brown County Playhouse, advised he came before the Town Council a couple months ago asking for financial support for the Playhouse. He thought there was some enthusiasm on behalf of the Council to support the Playhouse and asked if this was still in the works. President King reported that he has talked with Clerk-Treasurer Young about the Town's finances and he suggested that the Council make a \$2,500 donation to the Playhouse now and perhaps donate more in years to come. Councilmember Omberg asked where the funds come out of. Clerk-Treasurer Young suggested taking the funds from Economic Development fund.

Councilmember Omberg made a motion to donate \$2,500 to the Brown County Playhouse. Councilmember Gredy seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

• BETA-KIDS ON WHEELS – CLARA STANLEY

Clara Stanley, representative of BETA-Kids on Wheels, addressed the Council and asked for their support of the Kids on Wheels skate board and teen park project. She explained they have received a \$50,000 matching grant from the Indiana Housing and Community Authority. They have 60 days to raise \$50,000 for this matching grant. Ms. Stanley asked the Town Council for their financial support of this project by donating \$1,000 to the project. She noted they have until September 22, 2018 to raise the funds and they are about halfway toward their goal. If they do not raise \$50,000 they will not get the matching grant.

Ms. Stanley also asked for a \$500 donation to BETA as well but she is willing to forego this request if they will donate funds to the Kids on Wheels project. Ms. Stanley reported that BETA has received a notice of eviction due to building code issues. They are now in the process of looking for a new location and she is also researching Boys and Girls Clubs and how they can move BETA on to the next level.

Councilmember Omberg asked if they have \$500 budgeted in. Clerk-Treasurer Young explained BETA would request the funds and last year's donation to BETA was pulled from the General Fund. Discussion.

Vice-President Gore made a motion to donate \$500 to Kids on Wheels. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. Councilmember Gredy asked if they look into their budget a bit more to see if they could make a \$1,000 donation. Clerk-Treasurer Young advised they will have a Town Council meeting on August 23, 2018 to work on the budget and they could make a motion then. Discussion.

Vice-President Gore withdrew her motion. Councilmember Rudd withdrew his second to the motion. President King advised they will review their budget at the next meeting and discuss the amount they will be able to donate to Kids on Wheels.

• TREE REMOVAL REQUEST – JEFF TATHAM

Mr. Tatham was not present however, Administration Manager Carr advised that a tree limb fell and damaged a car. Mr. Tatham believes that when the storm sewer was installed in the area of Franklin and Jefferson streets some of the roots were cut causing the tree to die. Mr. Tatham is requesting that the Town remove the tree or help pay for the removal. Administration Manager Carr reported that the tree is on private property.

Tree Board President Bruce Gould reported that the first time he reviewed the tree was during the Main Street project when they were putting the storm sewers in this area about 10 or 12 years ago. The property owners complained at the time that the roots were cut and wanted the Town to take the tree down at that time. Tree Board President Gould advised at that time he asked the property owner to wait and see how the tree held up as it was a mature full grown tree. He noticed last year there were some dead limbs as the top of the tree which is normal and the tree is just aging and dying now. Tree Board President Gould noted that the superficial tree roots that were cut were on Town property and he does not believe that it is the Town's responsibility to take down the tree. Discussion.

The Council agreed that this tree is not the responsibility of the Town to remove. Town Attorney Roberts advised that he does not believe the Town has any legal responsibility to remove the tree.

Vice-President Gore made a motion to deny the request. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS REPORTS

1) BROWN COUNTY VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT REPORT

A representative from the Fire Department was not present. Administration Manager Carr advised the Council had copies of the departments run reports in their packets.

2) REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION RIVERFRONT LICENSE RENEWAL RECOMMENDATION

• BROZINNI'S PIZZERIA – 140 W. MAIN STREET

Administration Manager Carr reported that she attended the Redevelopment Commission meeting on August 16, 2018 and the Commission gave a unanimous recommendation to approve a renewal of Brozinni's Pizzeria Riverfront License. President King commented that Brozinni's adds a lot to their community. Vice-President Gore commented that Brozinni's presented a very complete application and their sales reflect that the Riverfront License is beneficial for their business.

Councilmember Rudd made a motion to approve the renewal of the Riverfront License for Brozinni's Pizzeria. Councilmember Omberg seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

3) ARTS AND ENTERTAINMENT COMMISSION REPORT

Nashville Arts and Entertainment Commission President Nancy Crocker shared the Commission's mission statement and advised their collaboration with other entities in Brown County has fulfilled this mission statement. She then read aloud a list of NAEC accomplishments:

- A. Moved Dancer Sculpture per the request of property owner to permanent Town owned location.
- B. Moved "All Together Now" Sculpture to a permanent location at the Junior High school. This move was a symbol of the ongoing collaboration between Town, Art, and Education. (Michael Fulton, Cathy Martin)

- C. Awarded a Community Foundation grant to purchase sound equipment for use during the Pavilion Music Series as well as other events. (Heather Nicholson, Chuck Wills)
- D. Successfully created first round of the Art Explore App with Indiana University SPEA students. The app will promote Arts and historic locations in Nashville and Brown County. (Michele Wedel)
- E. Awarded a \$5000 placemaking grant from the IAC.
 - Fourth Friday Art-walk is now under the umbrella of the NEAC. As part of the placemaking grant that was awarded to us from the IAC, the village galleries are being promoted not only on that Friday but continuously throughout the year. The Artwalk is a partner with the Art Alliance, Fingerstyle Guitar Festival, Art Colony Weekend and CVB. We are also sponsors of the EPIC mountain biking event in Brown County State Park and will be there with a bike for them to upcycle with spray paint. (Anabel Hopkins)
 - Town banners are now being hung at the intersection of Main Street and Van Buren. These banners will promote art events taking place in the town and county. Events include: Art-Walk, Fingerstyle Guitar Festival, Pavilion Music Series, Art Colony Weekend, Back-Roads Studio tour and Christmas in Brown County. Funds for these banners came from the IAC placemaking grant. (Jonathan Bolte)
- F. Partnered with the Brown County Playhouse for the Music related "Art Show" that will be on display until September. (Anabel Hopkins)
- G. Partnered with the Back Roads Studio Tour artists to help promote their event. (Jonathan Bolte)
- H. Pavilion Music Series will take place this Sept and Oct. This event is another way of branding our community and promoting local musicians. We are grateful to the Johnson Family Charitable Foundation in their partnership of funding for this event. (Chuck Wills, Heather Nicholson)
- I. Currently partnering with town to create decorative crosswalks as a way to "brand" our community as ARTS VILLAGE BROWN COUNTY. Also working with the history center to add a decorative element to the murals on the north end of town.
- J. Partnered with the CVB to promote Art and Music in Brown County. (Michele Wedel)
- K. We have participated in several workshops and planning sessions hosted by the IAC and have plans to attend the yearly convention in October. (Nancy Crocker)

CROSSWALK ART RECOMMENDATION

NAEC President Crocker asked for the Town Council's favorable recommendation to paint the falling leaves logo in the Town's crosswalks. The NAEC will submit a formal application to INDOT to allow them to do the painting but will need the Council's approval as well. She noted that Utility Manager Cassiday is working with vendors to get pricing for this work. Councilmember Rudd asked if the DRC needs to be consulted prior to the painting of the crosswalks. Administration Manager Carr will look into what other Town approvals may be needed.

Councilmember Rudd made a motion to make a favorable recommendation to INDOT to have painted leaves in the crosswalks pending approval from the DRC. Councilmember Omberg seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

NAEC President Crocker asked for approval to spend some money out of the 275 Fund not to exceed \$150 on signage for the Pavilion Music Series. Part of the signage is a requirement of the BCCF grant they received for new sound equipment. Councilmember Omberg so moved. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

NAEC President Crocker asked for approval to spend up to \$300 out of the 275 Fund to pay for sound engineers at two Pavilion Music Series concerts. She explained because of the new sound equipment and those bands that are electric, the sound engineers will improve the sound of the equipment. Councilmember Rudd so moved. Councilmember Omberg seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

NAEC President Crocker asked for approval to spend \$125 out of the 275 Fund to sponsor the Honorable Mention Award for the Village Paint Out during the Art Colony Weekend. She also asked for the approval to pay up to \$600 out of the 275 Fund to reimburse those attending the Indiana Arts Homecoming event that will be held in Fort Wayne in October 2018.

Councilmember Omberg made a motion to approve the two requests. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

4) PARKING AND PUBLIC FACILITIES COMMISSION REPORT

Parking and Public Facilities Commission President Lamond Martin advised that the Council appoints a lot of commission and boards to provide guidance to the Council on many matters. He suggested that a representative from each Commission meet on a quarterly basis so their efforts are coordinated and collaborative. PPFC President Martin suggested a Councilmember facilitate these meetings as well. Councilmember Rudd nominated Councilmember Omberg to be the facilitator.

PPFC President Martin reported the Commission is still working on the by-laws. They also looked at the map stand maps and have submitted changes to be made. As for the restrooms, the Commission will be installing new faucets as there are many complaints on the type of faucet that are currently in use. He noted those faucets are fifteen years old and will be purchasing water saving faucets. PPFC President Martin reported that they will continue with the crack seal and restriping program.

5) ANY OTHER UNFINISHED BUSINESS OR COMMENTS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE COUNCIL

Nothing further presented.

NEW BUSINESS

1) ORDINANCE 2018-10 HISTORIC PRESERVATION ORDINANCE

Town Attorney Roberts explained the DRC spent a lot of time agonizing over the situation with the Calvin House. The ordinance they had in place worked in this situation but it was touch and go for awhile. Town Attorney Roberts advised that Indiana Landmarks Representative Laura Renwick has proposed that the Town adopt their model historic preservation ordinance. He advised the model ordinance created another commission which seems cumbersome and therefore he amended the model ordinance to designate the DRC as the Historic Preservation Commission.

Town Attorney Roberts reported on the changes he made to the model ordinance and explained that some members of the community believe that they should take action and get a more effective ordinance in place as soon as possible. Town Attorney Roberts advised he has preliminarily designated that the Village District also be the Historical District.

Town Attorney Roberts noted the applications will be submitted to Administration Manager Carr and she has provided him with very good feedback on this proposed ordinance. He has amended the model ordinance to include some of her suggestions as to what Town Administration may approve. Town Attorney Roberts explained if someone wants to demolish a building in the Historic District or has been

designated as a Historic Building will require the owner to prove that the building is without value. He went into detail on how the process would work and noted there is a penalty to those that violate the ordinance. Town Attorney Roberts commented that they have an obligation to their community to take this step and believes it is a good start.

Nancy Crocker asked that this draft ordinance be available on the Town's website so that others can also review it. Clerk-Treasurer Young advised this could be done.

DRC Member David Martin reported that he has read through this ordinance several times and believes this is the best thing they have. He noted that without an ordinance they have almost lost two historic buildings. DRC Member Martin would like to see an ordinance adopted as soon as possible.

Vice-President Gore asked if they are ready to take action on this ordinance now. Town Attorney Roberts advised the ordinance has been prepared so that it can be signed. Administration Manager Carr asked that the DRC members be allowed to review the ordinance and give their input before being adopted. Councilmember Omberg noted he just received the ordinance today and has not had time to review the document. Utility Manager Cassiday advised this ordinance is a good start but needs some fine tuning as noted by Administration Manager Carr's feedback on the document.

REPORTS

1) CLERK-TREASURER – BRENDA YOUNG

A. STATE BOARD OF ACCOUNTS PILOT AUDIT

Clerk-Treasurer Young announced that they are finished with their State Board of Accounts Pilot Audit and she emailed the results of the great audit to the Council.

B. FISCAL COMMITTEE

Clerk-Treasurer Young advised the Fiscal Committee needs to meet but they can wait until after the budget is created. They need to spell out some policies in writing, things they already do but that need to be in a policy.

C. 2019 BUDGET CALENDAR

Clerk-Treasurer Young reminded the Council budget meeting will be held next Thursday, August 23, 2018 at 5pm. She explained as they are putting all the funds into the Gateway System they are much further ahead than they have been in years past.

2) TOWN MANAGER/ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR – SCOTT RUDD A. 2019 BUDGET AND 5 YEAR CAPITAL PLAN

Town Manager Rudd advised they are still waiting on Umbaugh for the 5 year capital plan and cash flow numbers. He hopes they will have this information prior to their budget meeting next week.

B. TRANSITION PLAN

Town Manager Rudd announced he has a transition plan for his position and a list of all the things that are coming up in the pipeline that the Council should be aware of. He will email this list out tomorrow on his last day.

Town Manager Rudd commented that it is bittersweet for him to move onto the new job but it was something that he did not expect to do. His family will continue to live in Nashville and he will commute as many others do.

Vice-President Gore advised at some point they should talk about advertising for the Town Manager position. In the meantime, a few Councilmembers should become a transition team to take on a little bit of the responsibilities as an oversight to make sure things continue to run smoothly. All Councilmembers agreed this is something they should do.

Councilmember Omberg thanked Town Manager Rudd for his years of service with the Town and asked that they meet tomorrow for an exit interview. Town Manager Rudd advised he will be in the office tomorrow but everything that he needs to say will be in the transition plan that he will email out to the Council.

3) UTILITY MANAGER – SEAN CASSIDAY

A. WATER CIP UPDATE

Utility Manager Cassiday reported that Freeman Ridge will be paved sometime in September 2018 now that the new water lines have been installed. The contractors are installing the last few meters and the booster station has been installed.

Utility Manager Cassiday announced they will have a ribbon cutting for the Water CIP on August 28, 2018 at 2pm. Ann Hazlett, the Secretary for Rural Development USDA, will be flying in from Washington DC for the event.

B. PAVING UPDATE

Utility Manager Cassiday advised they are getting closer and closer on the paving of Hawthorne Drive and looking at the end of August or the first part of September to have the work done. The work should be done in a couple of weeks.

C. INDOT BRIDGE

Utility Manager Cassiday reported that he and Councilmember Omberg attended the meeting regarding the bridge work to be done in Morgantown on State Rd. 135 N. Councilmember Omberg advised they were able to speak with the people from INDOT and were assured that a two lane run around will be installed so the road would be open all but a couple of days at the beginning and end of the project. Utility Manager Cassiday noted this work is scheduled to be done in the spring/summer of 2020 and should take approximately six months to complete.

4) ADMINISTRATION MANAGER – PHYLLIS CARR A. RIGHT-OF-WAY REQUEST

• BIG WOODS – QUAFFTOBERFEST – SEPTEMBER 15, 2018

Administration Manager Carr advised she has a right-of-way request from Big Woods and noted they have completed all the requirements. However, she did receive an email from a neighbor to the property asking that her letter against the event being held in the alley be read aloud. Administration Manager Carr read the letter aloud as requested.

Vice-President Gore asked if the event could be held at the Hard Truth Hills facility rather than downtown. A representative from Big Woods explained the event has traditionally been held in the alley of Molly's Lane and not every tourist will want to drive two miles out of town to attend the event. She added that by having the event in town it allows participants to visit the other shops in town. Discussion.

The representative for Big Woods advised the event is to be held outside weather permitting and noted the event begins at 1:30pm and will end at 9pm. Administration Manager Carr advised they are asking that the area be blocked on September 15, 2018 from 10am - 11pm.

Councilmember Omberg moved to approve the right-of-way request as it is a business district and they are doing business. Vice-President Gore seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

5) POLICE CHIEF – BEN SEASTROM A. TRUCK TRADE

Police Chief Seastrom reported that he has been approached by several agencies to purchase one of the Police Department trucks. He has talked with the Martinsville Police Department and have a tentative agreement if the Council approves. Martinsville PD will give trade of their pool cars for the Nashville PD truck. He noted that the three cars are completely equipped and two will be striped with the same pattern as on our current police vehicles. Police Chief Seastrom believes this is a very good deal for the department. Discussion.

Councilmember Omberg made a motion to trade the truck for three vehicles with the Martinsville Police Department and designate Clerk-Treasurer Young to sign the loan agreement change. Clerk-Treasurer Young requested that an agreement be written for the trading of the property between the two Police Departments. Town Attorney Roberts advised that he will write the agreement. Councilmember Gredy seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor.

Councilmember Omberg asked if they are enforcing the two hour parking on Washington Street. Police Chief Seastrom explained that the Council told the department a few years ago to stop enforcing the two hour parking due to some overzealous enforcement. He advised they can start enforcing the parking restricts but it does take a lot of man power. Councilmember Omberg suggested they make an announcement at the High School that they will be enforcing the time limit and then follow through with ticketing it will help to stop the students from parking on this street. Police Chief Seastrom advised they will do so and offered the Pat Reilly parking lot as an alternative. Discussion.

6) TOWN ATTORNEY – JIM ROBERTS A. UPDATE ON TRAFFIC VIOLATIONS ORDINANCE

Town Attorney Roberts advised he has before the Council two proposed ordinances that address the establishment of a traffic violations bureau and defining some traffic violations. He explained that he went through their traffic codes and this ordinance designates those violations as offenses for which a civil penalty can be imposed. Town Attorney Roberts reported that he has set out a schedule of offenses which are basically one way streets, speed limits, stop signs and all marked cross walks.

Town Attorney Roberts reported that Ordinance 2018-08 creates an Ordinance Violations Bureau and it is authorized by State Statute IC 33-36-2-1. The Clerk-Treasurer's Office will be the Ordinance Violations Bureau and the ordinance sets out the procedures by which these newly designated traffic offenses would be administered through the Clerk-Treasurer's Office. There is also an employee in the Police Department that will be helping with the paperwork of the tickets.

Town Attorney Roberts advised the two ordinances have not been reviewed by the State of Board of Accounts as asked by Clerk-Treasurer Young. Town Attorney Roberts believes these ordinances are ready for Council approval. Councilmember Omberg noted if passed the ordinances will have to be published as they have fines. Town Attorney Roberts agreed that the ordinances must be published one time in the Brown County Democrat upon passage.

Councilmember Omberg commented that he has had issues with creating this court and believes it will not be abused under the current Council and Police Chief. However, he believes this is an area that is ripe for abuse. Councilmember Omberg would like it written that these ordinances must be reviewed and revalidated every couple of years. Town Attorney Roberts advised that the Council always have the right to review any of the Town's ordinances at any time. Discussion.

Vice-President Gore made a motion to have the first reading of Ordinance 2018-08 by title only. Councilmember Gredy seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor. Councilmember Omberg read aloud Ordinance 2018-08 by title only.

Vice-President Gore made a motion to suspend the rules and have the second reading of Ordinance 2018-08 by title only. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor. Councilmember Omberg read aloud Ordinance 2018-08 by title only.

Councilmember Rudd made a motion to adopt Ordinance 2018-08 by title only. Vice-President Gore seconded the motion. All but Councilmember Omberg were in favor of the motion and the motion passed 4-1.

Vice-President Gore made a motion to have the first reading of Ordinance 2018-09 by title only. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor. Councilmember Omberg read aloud Ordinance 2018-09 by title only.

Vice-President Gore made a motion to suspend the rules and have the second reading of Ordinance 2018-09 by title only. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All were unanimously in favor. Councilmember Omberg read aloud Ordinance 2018-09 by title only.

Vice-President Gore made a motion to adopt Ordinance 2018-09 by title only. Councilmember Rudd seconded the motion. All but Councilmember Omberg were in favor of the motion and the motion passed 4-1.

Clerk-Treasurer Young will make sure that the ordinances are advertised in the Brown County Democrat. Police Chief Seastrom advised the program can then begin September 1, 2018 if they have forms and spreadsheet created.

B. DRUG TASK FORCE

Town Attorney Roberts reported that Town Manager Rudd has realized there is a need in this community to be vigilant regarding properties that have become drug houses. Vice-President Gore, Town Manager Rudd, Brown County Prosecutor Ted Adams and Brown County Sheriff Scott Southerland met to put together a task force. He noted that Police Chief Seastrom was out of town during this first meeting. Town Attorney Roberts advised they will call this the Collaborative Action Resistance and Enforcement Task Force and explained the idea is to use administrative law to put pressure on those that use Nashville as a place to distribute illegal substances.

Town Attorney Roberts reported that he has drafted an ordinance that is an amendment of their nuisance ordinance and he will circulate this document electronically to the Town Council.

7) ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE COUNCIL

Councilmember Rudd would like Town Attorney Roberts to work with Planning and Zoning to bring the Town's codes up to date. Town Attorney Roberts advised there are some issues with the Town's zoning ordinance which is radically different from the County's ordinances and it causes problems with enforcement. He explained they are dealing with use classifications in residential area descriptions that are maybe about 35 years old. Town Attorney Roberts believes there is a need for the Town Council to review these ordinances. He asked the Council's permission to coordinate with the Planning and Zoning Attorney so they can make the ordinances more compatible and give more flexibility for our citizens. Vice-President Gore advised the Area Plan Commission is in the process of reviewing and amending the ordinances as we speak but it moves slowly.

8) ADJOURNMENT

Councilmember Rudd made a motion to adjourn the meeting. President King adjourned the meeting at 8:18pm.

The audio recording made at the Town Council meeting on 8-16-18 is retained in the office of the Town Clerk-Treasurer.

President Charles B. King

Vice President Jane Gore

Council member Alisha Gredy

nember Arthur Omberg

Councilmember Dave Rudd